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Temple Beth El Cantor Message 
 
As I sit to write this article, it is the third week 
of March.  I was informed this morning of the 
decision to cancel the traditional community 
seder.  At the very least, this will present a 
change in routine for many in our community.  
Some may be able to find a small seder they 
can attend, but I suspect that many will not.  
Of those who cannot, I expect that even if 
they have run a seder before, it has been 
many years since. 
 
In light of all of this, I thought it might be a 
good idea to give some pointers on running a 
seder.  Let me say right up front that this is 
not a how-to for the kitchen side of things.  
There are many sites that present a multitude 
of options for your seder meal.  They can be 
simple or complex.  Rest assured that it 
doesnôt really matter. 
 
The fundamental focus of the seder is the 
telling of the story of the exodus from Egypt.  
This is the end to which all of the unusual 
practices and foods are aimed.  As it is 
written, ñAnd it will be, if your child asks you 
saying,óWhat is this?ô you will answer, ñWith a 
mighty hand, God took us out of Egypt, from 
the house of bondage.ò (Exodus 13:14)  Any 
stories, songs, costumes, puppet shows (yes, 
some seders use them) or other device to 
spur conversation about the exodus is not just 
fair game, but encouraged. 
 
As we recount in the Hagadah, Rabban 
Gamliel said that if you donôt cover three 
things at the seder, you havenôt done the job.  
They are: the Passover sacrifice, matzah and 
maror.  So be sure, as you go through things, 
to mention these elements and their 
significance. 
 
You should have a seder plate.  The 
traditional elements include beitzah (a 
roasted egg representing the Passover 
sacrifice), carpas (the green vegetable we will 
dip in salt water), maror (typically 
horseradish,   grated   or in  slivers),  chazeret  
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(another form of maror; usually either onion or 
romaine lettuce), charoset (yum!), and zeroah 
(also representing the Passover sacrifice; 
optimally the shankbone of a lamb, but a 
chicken drumstick will do in a pinch).  In more 
recent days, some have added oranges and 
glasses of water.  If you want to be a little 
iconoclastic, try using unsweetened baking 
chocolate (not bittersweet or semi-sweet) for 
your maror.  It wonôt clear your sinuses, but it 
wonôt be much fun, either, and thatôs the 
point. 
 
You must have some matzah.  At least for the 
seder, avoid egg matzah for the real thing.  
Also, of course, wine or grape juice.  Please 
check that it is Kosher for Passover; not all 
kosher wine or grape juice is. 
 
The first seder that Vicki and I held in our 
home was just us and a colleague and his 
wife, neither of whom was Jewish.  As it 
happens, I was the youngest one there.  
Consequently, even though I was running the 
seder, I asked the four questions.  All of us 
are capable of asking questions.  So, too, all 
of us are capable of providing at least part of 
the answer.  If you choose to do a traditional 
seder, great.  If you choose to use an 
alternative Hagadah (and there are many 
available), wonderful.  If you choose to skip 
both of these options and put one together 
yourself, thatôs fine.  In any event, let us tell 
the story and praise God for His deliverance.  
And when we get to Nirtzah, the final part of 
the seder, as we declare ñNext year in 
Jerusalem,ò we can silently add ñor, at least, 
Utica.ò 
 
Cantor Socolof 
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Temple Beth El Presidentôs Message 
 
This yearôs Purim Speil was a hoot! I would 
like to thank the Samoshuk, Karyagin and 
Suvorov families for the hilarious 
entertainment. Their preparation for the 
presentation and the work involved is greatly 
appreciated. Thank you! 
 
The religious school students with the help of 
their mothers baked our delicious 
hamantashen. Thank you! 
 
I hope you will enjoy your small Seder with 
family and friends. 
 
I wish you all a healthy month ahead. Please 
be cautious and donôt forget to keep washing 
your hands and keep them away from your 
face. Keep your distance physically but not 
mentally with your friends and loved ones. 
 
If you need assistance with anything at this 
time, please let me know. (315-725-7787) 
 
Shalom, 
Marsha 
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Temple Beth El 
Executive Directorôs Message 
 
Dear Friends, 
     As I thought about writing the April article 
for the Temple Times it felt like Spring outside 
ï so Passover becomes a very close reality 
since we consider Passover the springtime 
festival. The Exodus from Egypt marked the 
birth of the Jewish people which is proclaimed 
not only at Passover, the ñSEASON OF OUR 
FREEDOMò but in the daily prayers and the 
Kiddish. The Torah says ñRemember you 
were slaves in Egyptò, and we have always 
remembered. This is what is recounted in the 
Haggadah, which means recital, which is read 
by one and all at the Seders all over the 
world. 
 
A few more interesting Pesach facts ï the 
holiday is considered agricultural as well as 
historical in origin ï Spring was the time of 
the barley harvest in Palestine. The Seder 
belongs to the home rather than the Temple ï 
although for many years we have gathered 
for a first Seder at Temple! The Seder is often 
considered the most impressive family meal 
of the year, the table is beautifully set. Seder 
means ñorderò, we follow the basic order of 
the meals as it has been served for many 
years. 
 
As we rid our homes of chometz, do our 
cooking, set a beautiful table, prepare the 
Seder plate and look forward to our family 
and friends sharing a special evening 
together, letôs think of all the wonderful 
Seders of the past and feel blessed to be 
together for another Seder and another 
memory. Whether it is with family and friends 
at home or together with Temple Beth El and 
Temple Emanu El. 
 
A very happy and joyous Passover to you all 
from Stan and me. 
 
Shalom, 
 Mundy 
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Temple Beth El COVID-19 Services 
 
      As you are all acutely aware, the virus 
known as COVID-19 has proved to be a 
major disruptive force across the globe.  
Efforts to contain it have caused changes in 
the fabric of our society that will reverberate 
for years.  Especially in times such as this, we 
look towards that which is familiar, stable and 
comforting.  For many of us, this includes 
coming together to worship at the synagogue.  
The prayers, the melodies, and the company 
of others helps us deal with the harsh realities 
of life that we encounter as a matter of 
course.  It is understandable that we are loath 
to forego this experience. 
      Nonetheless, worship services at Temple 
Beth-El are cancelled for the time being.  This 
includes the regularly scheduled services on 
Monday and Thursday mornings, as well as 
Shabbat services on Friday evening and 
Saturday morning.  It will likely include 
services for Pesach, including Yizkor.  This 
letter will try to lay out the reasons for this 
decision. 
      The preservation of life and, as a 
corollary, health, is a fundamental value in 
Judaism.  Of the 613 mitzvot, 610 may be 
violated in the interests of saving a life.  We 
are obligated, not just to see to our own well-
being, but to be solicitous of the well-being of 
others. As the Torah says, ñYou shall not 
stand by your neighborôs blood (being shed).ò 
(Leviticus 19:16)  We may not just let bad 
things happen to others.  Given the 
documented communicability of the COVID-
19 virus, even if we think that we ourselves 
would not be susceptible to its most extreme 
symptoms, we must be cognizant of what 
effects our passing it to others might have on 
them. 
      The decision also takes into account the 
facts that: 
 

- The federal government has 
suggested that there be no gatherings 
of ten or more people (as if it wasnôt 
already a challenge to get a minyan) 
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- Temple Emanu-El has determined that 

only essential personnel should have 
access to the building 

 
- We have congregants who fall into the 

groups that have been found to be 
most likely to suffer the most extreme 
effects of a COVID-19 infection 

 
      The decision to suspend services was 
made reluctantly and after substantial 
deliberation.  With Godôs help, we will get 
through this difficult time with no reports of 
any cases among our congregation or our 
loved ones.  While we may be staying by 
ourselves, we are not alone.  Millions of 
others across the country and around the 
world are contending with the same 
disruptions of their routines that we are.   
      Please remember that online resources 
are available.  There are study groups and 
minyans (although we donôt endorse using 
them on Shabbat and Yom Tov).  If you have 
questions, an answer is generally just a 
phone call or email away.  If you need 
shopping or other out of home errands done, 
please call Marsha (315-725-7787) and she 
will work to see that it gets done. 
      Finally, let us keep in mind the prayer of 
Reish Lakish reported in the Talmud (Ketubot 
8b):  Master of the worlds, redeem and save, 
rescue and deliver Your people, Israel, from 
the pestilence and from the swordé  and 
from all types of afflictions that suddenly erupt 
and come to the world. Before we call You 
are already responding. Blessed are You, 
Adonai, Who halts the plague. 
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Temple Beth El Donations 

 
TEMPLE BETH EL RELIGIOUS SCHOOL 
 
In Honor Of: Sophia Samoshukôs Bat 
Mitzvah 

 Judy Vogel 
 
THE VICTOR H. FLAX FUND 
 
In Memory Of: Herb Benatovich 

 Roz and Harry Fisher 
In Memory Of: Elizabeth Bartnick and 
Leonard A. Bartnick 

 The Bartnick Family 
In Memory Of: Harry Bartnick  

 Sheldon Bartnick 
In Honor Of: Shari Lovenheim receiving the 
Governorôs Education of the Year Award 

 Judy and Al Lovenheim 
For the Recovery Of: Rae and Irving 
Feldman 

 Mel and Judy Oster 
 
 

IRVING ROKEACH TORAH FUND  
 

In Memory Of: Millie Rokeach 
 Judy Vogel 
 Tamar Nawy 
 Ruth Rapaport 
 Gershon and Elise Goldberg 
 Dianne and Murray Kirshstein 
 Raymond and Marilyn Rebby 
 Judy and Harry Melamed 
 Marsha and Sid Bloom and Family 

 
 

DAVID M. PHILIPSON FUND 
 

In Memory Of: Aviva Philipson 
 Ann Nathan 

 

CEMETERY FUND  
 

In Memory Of:  Joseph L. Manning, Celia 
Klein and Charles Sitrin 

 Charles and Rita Manning 
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Temple Beth El Cemetery News 
 

Spring is here 
We will continue with our head and footstone 
cleaning program. 
Rates are:  

o Headstones - $50.00 
o Footstones - $35.00 

Please call the Temple office with your 
requirements and send in your prepayment.  

 
We are taking requests for  

Cleaning headstones and footstones 
 

 
Temple Beth El Simcha Boards 
 
Temple Beth El has Simcha Boards to 
celebrate birthdays, Bat and Bar Mitzvahs, 
anniversaries, graduations, weddings and 
honors. 
 
If there is someone in your family or a friend 
you would like to recognize you may do so by 
sending all the necessary details to the office. 
For $125.00 you can make someone proud 
and happy forever. 
 
 

Temple Beth El Memorial Boards 
 

The long hallway where Temple Beth Elôs 
sanctuary and office are located contains our 
Memorial Boards. If you have a family 
member that you would like to memorialize 
and have a memorial light lit on the week of 
their yahrzeit year after year, you may call the 
office. The cost of the plaque is $300.00. 
 
For any questions or additional information to 
honor or memorialize a loved one call the 
office at 315 724 4751. 
 
Mundy 
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You are cordially invited to join  

Temple Beth El and Temple Emanu - El 
Joint Congregational Seder  

Led by Cantor Kalman Socolof  

Wednesday April 8 th  at 6:00 PM  

 
 
 

 
 

Catered by Linda Irwin  

 Kosher Menu  
Wine Roast Chicken 

Gefilte Fish  Roasted Potatoes  

Chicken Soup with Matzo Balls  Roasted Vegetables  

Hard Boiled Eggs in Salt Water  Matzoh  

Charoset  Coffee, Tea and Deserts  

 
 

 
 

Please make Reservations by March  30 th   
Complete this form and drop it off or mail it with your payment  

Name__________________________________________________________  

Number of Adults__________                     @ $30.00 each = __________  

Number of Children (5 to 12) _________     @ $ 12.00 each = __________  

Number of Children under 5 (FREE) ___ _______                 = __________  

Total Enclosed                                                                        $__________  
2710 Genesee Street Utica NY 13502  

Or call Temple Beth El 3 15 7244751 or Temple Emanu - El 315 724 4177  

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

THE HELEN AND LEON SPERLING  
HOLOCAUST EDUCATION 

 ESSAY CONTEST  
 

The lessons of history are many. Among the most important is the way that events 
of the past teach us how to better view the present and to react with understanding, 
foresight, and courage.  

Choose one of these topics for your essay: 

1-How do events of the Holocaust have meaning in our current time of 
increasing anti-Semitic events occurring in the United States? 

2-How has your personal life been affected by the study of the Holocaust? 

Guidelines: 

 Å This essay contest is open to students in 2 categories.  
  Å Grades 6-8 and 9-12. 

     Å Submit a PDF approximately 3 pages 
  Using 12pt. Times New Roman font double-spaced. 
 Å Cite your references and sources since plagiarism will be disqualified. 
 Å Grammar, punctuation and spelling will be taken into consideration.  
  
ÅEntry forms are available on the following websites:  
 

JCCUTICA.net  TBEUTICA.org TEMPLEEMANUEL-UTICA.org 

ÅSubmit completed application and essay to: razn4@roadrunner.com  
ÅDeadline for submission is May 1, 2020 

 
Cash prizes will be awarded. 

 
The first place essays will be read at  

The Annual Helen and Leon Sperling Holocaust Memorial Lecture  
Jewish Community Center 

2310 Oneida St. Utica NY 13501 
 

SPONSORED BY THE HELEN AND LEON SPERLING  
HOLOCAUST MEMORIAL COMMITTEE 

 

about:blank


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Entry Form 
 

Helen and Leon Sperling Holocaust Education Essay Contest 
 
 

Student Name:  
       
 
Telephone number: 
 

 

Email address: 
 

 

Sponsoring teacher: 
 

 

Email address: 
 

 

School name: 
 

 

Telephone number: 
 
 
ÅSubmit completed application and essay to: razn4@roadrunner.com  
ÅDeadline for submission is May1, 2020 
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Please join us for the 

Annual  Helen and Leon Sperling  

Memorial Lecture and  

Holocaust Observance 

 

Thursday, May 14, 2020 

7:30 PM 

at the Jewish Community Center  

 

 

Meet the Speaker 

Matthew Rozell,  

Historian and Educator  

 
 

The program is being held later than usual as Mr. Rozell has been invited to 

Magdeburg, Germany in April for the 75th commemoration of the liberation of th e 

train along with liberators, survivors and their families. Through his diligent study 

with the survivors and the men who liberated them, many have been reunited in 

past years. He will do more than speak about reuniting survivors with their 

liberators as he discussed in his book A Train Near Magdeburg. He has many things 

to share with us and there is much we can learn.  

 

Mr. Rozell has received numerous awards and has been featured as the ABC World 

News Person of the Week. His oral history series on WWII, The Things Our Fathers 

Saw, has sold more than 125,000 copies.  

 

Please join us on May 14th and bring teens and neighbors. All are welcome.  
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Temple Beth El May Simcha Grams 
 

       
 
 

MAY BIRTHDAYS Date MAY ANNIVERSARIES Date 

Denise Goldberg 09 Stuart and JoAnne Hirshfield 5/28/1972 

Irwin Rosen 29 Steven and Rhea Levine 5/3/1981 

Lauren Finer 16   

Sherry Goldberg 16   

Courtney Lampert 16   

Rachel Philipson 18   

Ann Siegel 18   

Joyce The Voice 23   

Rebeccah Socolof 25   

Julia Neslin 29   

 
 

Enclosed is $1.50 per name that I have indicated. I have enclosed a check made out to the 
Sisterhood of Temple Beth El for $__________ for ______ (#) of Simcha Grams 

 
 

Mail to: 
Rae Rosenfeld 

3008 Oneida Street 
Sauquoit, NY 13456 

 
Due by the 15th of the month 

 
I have printed my name and date as I wish it to appear on the Simcha Gram. 

 
 

Name: 
 

 
Telephone Number: 

 

 
 

Please call the Temple Office 724-4751, if you wish to add any names to the list 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 












